
Thanks for the Memories by Toni Fleming 

 

I joined Killarney Athletic in 1971. I was the 23
rd

 man on the squad and it took me 1 ½ 

years before I got a game—friendly games, yes, first team, no. 

 
Tony: front row third from left 

 

In the Anchor Shield final, Killarney Athletic were playing Scartaglin and with 20 

minutes to go, a player called Sossie Mullins walked off the pitch and went up to the 

manager, Joe Grant. “Give the new guy a run,” he said. I got my chance and after being 

on the pitch for five minutes, I scored a goal. The rest is history! 

Sossie and I became the best of friends, even though we never agreed about 

anything. We had two opposite personalities which often clashed but that was part of 

our great relationship. What a character! 

 

 
Tony: front row second from left 

 

One other memory I do recall is the day our manager Joe Grant asked me at 

training if I would travel to Listowel with Woodlawn Rovers. He was dropping me 



from the squad as I hadn’t scored in a few games. So, I went to Listowel and 

Woodlawn Rovers won the game.  

One goal in particular was an absolute “fluke”! There was an electricity cable 

running directly over the halfway line. During the game the ball struck the wire. When 

it came down, I chested it to my feet, looked at the ref who said “Play on!” and that was 

goal number one. I scored again, 2-0 to Woodlawn Rovers. Billy Doyle the Woodlawn 

manager was so over the moon he nearly had a pint. Nearly, ok! And Athletic lost their 

game 3-0 to the Park. 

Question: Have any of you gone on loan to another club?  I’d love to know!  

 

Yours in Sport, 

Toni No. 7 

 

P.S. When we got married, my wife Phil said, “It’s me or the ball!” I played until I was 

43. I really loved that ball! 

 

Tony with Denny Hayes and Don Harrington at  

The Half Moon 50
th

 Anniversary Reunion 

 

 

 


